MINUTES OF MEETING OF WAREHAM FINANCE COMMITTEE

Date of Meeting:  January 27, 2010

I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 6:30 P.M.

II. ROLL CALL

Members Present:
Dick Paulsen, Chairman




Donna Bronk, Vice Chairman




Dan Cheever, Clerk (Arrived at 7:08 P.M.)




William R.C. White




Marilyn Donahue




Bonnie Cottuli




David Trudell




Dominic Cammarano (Arrived at 6:35 P.M.)

Also Present:

Elizabeth Zaleski, Town Accountant




John Sanguinet, Admin. Assistant to BOS




Mark Andrews, Town Administrator




Chief Richard Stanley, Interim Police Chief

NOTE:
Mr. Paulsen discussed the Variance report he drafted & submitted to all FinCom members.

Mr. Paulsen spoke re:  the seasonal police line item in the Police Dept. budget.  He noted the line item is over-budget.  Chief Stanley stated the seasonal police are paid $15.00 per hour.  Seasonal police were utilized July, August, September, & into mid-October.  There was a need to put police presence in the Onset area.

Mr. Cammarano arrived at this time.

Chief Stanley stated he will be looking into grants for reimbursement of seasonal police.

Mr. Paulsen noted the seasonal police line item is over budget approx. $15,000.00.  He added that he wants to focus on larger line items vs. smaller.

Ms. Bronk stated she liked the Variance report submitted prior by Mr. Sanguinet as well as Mr. Paulsen’s.  She commented on Chief Stanley’s reputation & she is happy he is here.  Mr. Paulsen stated that both Variance reports can be utilized (his & Mr. Sanguinet’s).

III. TOWN ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

1. Legislative Bills.

Mr. Andrews informed the FinCom that there are two important bills relative to the Town that are waiting to be discussed at the Legislature.  One is the interest rate the Town is charged.  There will be a meeting tomorrow to discuss the other matter dealing w/ the Town’s request for an additional eight (8) liquor licenses.  He will be meeting w/ Senator Pacheco to discuss these matters.

2. MMA Conference.

Mr. Andrews discussed attending the MMA Conference.  He understands the Governor intends to submit House I w/ level funding for Chapter 70 & the town side of government for FY11.

Mr. Andrews briefly discussed the Municipal Relief Act that was spoken about at the MMA Conference.

3. Health Care Trust Fund Audit.

Mr. Andrews stated the vetting of the Health Care Trust Fund Audit will be held on Tuesday, February 23rd at a joint meeting between the BOS, FinCom, & School Committee.  The FinCom concurred to attend this joint meeting to hear the final audit report.

4. Departmental Budget Review Forms.

Mr. Andrews stated he is working w/ departments to format the information forms for their budget meetings w/ the FinCom.  He will get this information to the FinCom ASAP, hopefully 24 hours in advance of a department review.

5. Revenue Estimates.

Mr. Andrews reported on the status of revenue estimates.  

6. Legal Fees/Matters.

Mr. Andrews stated that he spent time w/ Kopelman & Paige recently.  He is impressed w/ their operations & feels they were very concise in addressing concerns.  Brief discussion ensued.

Mr. Andrews is working on the transmission of financial data.  He discussed briefly.

Mr. Andrews noted there is an open meeting seminar coming up & there may be an ethics piece provided in the future.  

Ms. Bronk asked if Mr. Andrews is thinking of bidding out legal services to other firms.  Mr. Andrews replied “yes”.  Ms. Bronk stated there are other reputable firms to look at.  Mr. Andrews is looking into possibly having a “hybrid” of legal services, such as some sort of in-house legal & outside legal.

Mr. White clarified that legal counsel requests from departments have to go through the Administrator’s office.  He asked what the process is for the BOS & other committees, boards, etc. to access legal counsel.  Mr. Andrews stated they need to follow the same policy of going through his office.  Mr. White would like enforcement of this rule that only the Administrator gives authorization to seek legal counsel.

Mr. Paulsen has heard there have been circumstances where some entities have spoken to Kopelman & Paige w/out authorization.  He expressed concern re:  this & stated it should not have been done if true.  Mr. Andrews stated he has made it clear to Kopelman & Paige that all legal counsel requests need to go through his office.

Ms. Bronk again stated she would like Mr. Andrews to look at other firms, not just Kopelman & Paige.

Ms. Donahue asked if the Town can hold Kopelman & Paige responsible if they bill the Town for legal counsel if the Administrator did not give authorization.  Mr. Andrews noted this is a good point & stated Kopelman & Paige is on notice that the Town expects the best legal advice Kopelman & Paige can give.

Ms. Donahue understands the BOS chooses Town Counsel.  There is a need to find the best fit for the Town re:  legal issues & getting control over what legal issues the Town is involved in/faces.  She feels the responsibility first lies w/ the department heads relative to whether or not to seek legal counsel.

IV. DISCUSSION RE:  POLICE BUDGET FOR FY11

A.  Police Department Budget.

Chief Stanley read a brief statement into the record.

Mr. Paulsen commented on the decrease in regular pay in FY10 & FY11.  Chief Stanley stated this was due to a Lieutenant leaving.  He explained that the seasonal police line item is increasing to supplement the department & to offer training to the seasonal officers.

Chief Stanley discussed a plan to increase the amount of time & hours seasonal police spend in some areas of Town to alleviate gang issues, drug issues, etc.  Seasonal police are paid $15.00 per hour.  He noted the part-time line item is for the work the matrons do.

Brief discussion ensued re:  the educational incentive line item.

NOTE:
Mr. Cheever arrived at this time.

It was stated the educational incentive line item number deals w/ collective bargaining issues.  Mr. Paulsen asked if in FY09 this figure represented the Quinn Bill.  Mr. Sanguinet explained this was the entire figure the Town paid towards the Quinn Bill requirements.  Mr. Andrews noted the Town is now only acquiring $11,000.00 from the State for the Quinn Bill.  In years past, there was a 50/50 split.  There will be discussion of this item through collective bargaining.

Discussion ensued re:  overtime.  Chief Stanley discussed that this line item includes shift work & training.  There has been no training for officers for a number of years due to budget cuts.  There is now a training program in place.  This line item also provides for increasing staff on the street.  He noted that there are some staff that are out on long-term disabilities which also contributes to overtime costs (to cover for these staff members).  Ms. Bronk feels that the overtime figure seems very high.  Chief Stanley discussed training, consolidating of services, etc.  He explained the increase in the overtime budget is mostly based on the need for training.  Without training, the liability issues are high.  Mr. White asked by increasing training will there be a decrease in liability.  Chief Stanley stated there would be & he described how training will offset some liabilities.

Mr. Trudell stated given the Town has a population of 40,000+ in the summer & roughly 20,000+ in other months, the staffing at the Police Dept. was based on 40,000+ as was told to him by the prior police chief.  Chief Stanley discussed staffing which is based on not just population, but other factors as well.  The staffing can be supplemented by seasonal police in the summertime & the department can take advantage of the winter months to prepare for projects, increases in populations, vacations, etc.  He noted the department is currently working on a K-9 program & an accreditation program.

Mr. Cheever spoke re:  collective bargaining.  He asked what Chief Stanley would change to save money & what would he change because it is a “pain”.  Chief Stanley feels the collective bargaining document is good.  Anything financial would need to be answered by the Administrator.  Brief discussion ensued.  Mr. Andrews noted that this is a “catch up” year & he will be looking at money matters.

Ms. Cottuli asked how the officers are being helped relative to having a better rapport w/ the townspeople/citizens.  Chief Stanley stated they are working on racial bias training, ethics training, & moral decision making training.   There are additional programs & training that will help in bringing the police & the community together.  There will be a volunteer program that should be positive.  He noted the department is now getting the support of Town government & the press.  Training, proper staffing, & equipment are the key to success.

Chief Stanley discussed a proposed crime prevention program which again, consists of training & funding to provide said training.  This is key.  Funds equal training.  He is hoping to start neighborhood watches & building coalitions in neighborhoods.

Mr. White asked about grants.  Chief Stanley stated he has a person attending grant training & looking all the time for grants.  He has been aggressive in seeking out grants.  

Chief Stanley noted he has a good relationship w/ Crime Watch & discussed his proposed program which is slated for the spring.

Mr. Cammarano noted there is an approx. $300,000.00 increase in overtime.  He asked if this is overtime at overtime pay vs. regular pay.  Chief Stanley stated it is overtime at overtime pay.  He is looking to add staff at regular pay to offset some of the overtime, but the model didn’t work.  He will conduct training in-house if he can, but most training is conducted outside the department.

Mr. Paulsen asked that the overtime number be broken down into its components.  Chief Stanley concurred to do this.

Mr. Paulsen discussed the vehicles the department is requesting.  Mr. Trudell asked why these vehicle requests aren’t in the budget.  Mr. Sanguinet explained last year all capital were taken out of the budget & placed in the capital budget.  He noted some capital items that were put aside last year will be funded.

Discussion ensued re:  use of K-9 units & training.  Chief Stanley noted that two officers are in K-9 training school presently.  He explained why it is more advantageous to utilize the Town’s own K-9 unit vs. the Sheriff’s Dept. unit.


Chief Stanley discussed the need for radio infrastructure replacement needs & how the current radio infrastructure is archaic.  The FinCom briefly reviewed the department’s capital needs.

Chief Stanley explained that the school resource officer is included in the budget, but this officer is considered a full-time employee of the School Department.  Mr. Andrews stated the feeling is, if you use it, you should pay for it.  He will be looking at the issue of the school resource officer.

MOTION:
Mr. Trudell moved to accept the Police Department budget as presented.  Ms. Cottuli seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (8-0-0)

NOTE:
Mr. Andrews departed at this time.

B. Animal Control Budget.

Chief Stanley briefly reviewed the Animal Control budget which falls under the Police Department.  

Ms. Cottuli asked re:   reimbursement of fines.  Chief Stanley stated that money from fines is placed in the Town’s general fund.  The amount of fines generated in 2009 was $1,790.00.

Mr. Paulsen asked what is being done relative to enforcement issues w/, for example, dilapidated buildings.  Chief Stanley stated he has coordinated a code enforcement program which involves various Town entities, for example, the Board of Health.  Code enforcement will also be reviewed by the Administrator.

Chief Stanley discussed the poor condition of the Animal Control vehicle.

Mr. Cammarano noted that there is a need to increase fines just to pay for bringing animals to the New Bedford Animal Shelter.

MOTION:
Ms. Cottuli moved to accept the Animal Control Budget as presented.  Mr. Cheever seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (8-0-0)

V. RESERVE FUND TRANSFER REQUEST

Discussion ensued re:  Reserve Fund Transfer Request # 03-10.  The request is for $3,707.00 in the Town Accountant Salaries line item.  The purpose of the request is to temporarily fund the Town Accountant Salary line item to hire temporary help for the period of 22 weeks at 10 hours per week at the rate of $16.85 per hour for a total transfer of $3,707.00.  The request is extraordinary & unforeseen because there are many issues facing the Town from the financial management standpoint.  Specific tasks must be accomplished to bring the VADAR system up to date to provide accurate reporting to departments, committees & boards.  
Currently, as demonstrated w/ the Health Insurance Trust, revenues are being recorded as expenditures & expenditures as revenues.  All accounts need to be reviewed & analyzed.

Departments are constantly seeing on the VADAR system that they are over budget when they are not.  A major step in the posting process has not been completed since the inception of VADAR.  In order to correct this situation, all payables (2007 to present) recorded by departments must be posted on the remote payables system.

53G accounts must be accurately tracked & segregated on the VADAR system.  Each account must be set up separately.   To set up a single account in VADAR, it is a multi-step process & can take 20 to 30 minutes each.

Many accounts such as the Health Insurance Trust, expendable & non-expendable trusts must be segregated to maintain the financial integrity of the system.

Ms. Zaleski stated she needs help in her department.  She has accumulated so much comp time trying to keep up w/ a back-log of work.  The help she is looking at would cost very minimal.  

Ms. Zaleski discussed her duties & the duties of the one other staff member in the department.  If she could increase the time being asked for, it would help.  It would not be more than 19 hours per week.  The person she will hire already works through the Town in the CEDA Department & is paid by CEDA.  She works at CEDA 24 hours per week currently.  If the time being asked for is increased to 13.5 hours per week, it would be helpful.  

Mr. Cheever suggested amending the hours being requested & increasing it to 13.5 hours per week at an additional cost & w/ review of the Administrator.  Ms. Zaleski stated this will allow the employee to go through to the end of the fiscal year.  

Again, Mr. Cheever suggested amending the original request of 10 hours per week at $16.85 per hour to 13.5 hours per week for a total of $5,200.00 w/ no additional benefits.  Discussion ensued.

Mr. Paulsen stated he needs to understand that if the CEDA money goes away, the Town may be responsible to pay this employee’s benefits.  Ms. Zaleski explained that CEDA money is totally different.  It is like going out to an agency to fill a need.  It will not be permanent at this point.  Ms. Bronk stated she understands Ms. Zaleski’s issues of playing “catch up”.  She would be in favor of approving the original request of $3,707.00 as a one time expense, but she would like to see Ms. Zaleski look at alternative software or something along that line to address these issues.  She wants this request to be a one time thing.  Mr. Trudell is in favor of the $3,707.00 request, but not increasing it.  He favors the request as written.

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to approve Reserve Fund Transfer request #01-10 in the amount of $5,200.00.   Mr. Cammarano seconded.

Note:
Discussion ensued.  Mr. Paulsen feels the FinCom should vote on what was originally requested.  Ms. Bronk feels it is stepping out of bounds relative to offering more money than requested.

MOTION:
Mr. Cheever moved to amend the motion made to not to exceed $5,200.00.  Mr. Cammarano seconded.

VOTE:  (4-4-0)

Mr. Trudell, Mr. Paulsen, Ms. Donahue & Ms. Bronk opposed

MOTION:
Mr. Trudell moved to approve Reserve Fund Transfer Request #03-10 in the amount of $3,707.00 .  Ms. Bronk seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (5-0-0)

VI. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

A. Cherry Sheets.

Mr. Sanguinet submitted the Cherry Sheets to the FinCom members.  He reviewed the data briefly.

B. Local Receipts.

Mr. Sanguinet submitted the local receipts & collections documentation to the FinCom members for review.

Brief discussion ensued re:  the miscellaneous recurring line item (Medicaid).  Mr. Paulsen feels someone needs to speak to Dr. Rabinovich because he feels this number will be much less.

C. Ethics Training.

Mr. Sanguinet explained that all Town employees & committee members need to complete the ethics training test.  The due date is April 2nd.  He noted members also need to acknowledge receipt of the material received relative to this training by the Town Clerk.

D. Approval of Meeting Minutes.

MOTION:
Ms. Cottuli moved to approve the meeting minutes of January 13, 2010.  Mr. Cheever seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (8-0-0)

Note:
Brief discussion ensued re:  departmental budget review meetings.

VII. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
A motion was made & seconded to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 P.M.

VOTE:  Unanimous (8-0-0)

Respectfully submitted,

_____________________________

Kelly Barrasso, Transcriptionist

Date signed:  __________________

Attest:  ________________________


Dick Paulsen, Chairman

WAREHAM FINANCE COMMITTEE

Date filed:  ____________________

Date copy sent to Town Clerk:  _______________
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